MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, JULY 13, 2011 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman

Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Richard Johnson

Councilman George Rucker 


Councilman John Henderson 


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski


                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                  
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney








Chris Phillips, Finance Director

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. 
Acknowledging Employees.

The Mayor acknowledged that since the Council had last met, several former and current City employees had passed away, including former longtime City Manager Numa Baker on June 13, Sanitation Department retiree Charles Slade on July 6 and Police Officer Billie Wright on July 8. Baker was City Clerk and City Manager for close to 21 years before leaving to become Rockingham County Manager in 1973. He remained very active until recently and was a member of the Reidsville Rotary Club. Slade served the City as a Solid Waste Collector for 30 years before retiring in 2006. Wright, a Reidsville Police Officer for almost seven years, took ill earlier this year. She worked at the Score Center where she affected many young people’s lives in a very positive manner. He asked for a brief moment of silence to reflect on their lives and memory.
The Mayor recognized by Bishop Alphonse Nicholson, Pastor of Holy Trinity Tabernacle, Reidsville, who provided the invocation. 

The Council then led in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Mayor Festerman then asked Council members if they wanted to pull any items from the Consent Agenda?

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE JUNE 8, 2011 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES, THE JUNE 21, 2011 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES AND THE JUNE 22, 2011 RECONVENED SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the June 8, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes, the June 21, 2011 Special Meeting (Open Session) Minutes and the June 22, 2011 Reconvened Special Meeting (Open Session) Minutes.)

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE INTENTION OF CITY COUNCIL TO CONSIDER CLOSING A PORTION OF MCGEHEE STREET THAT IS UNOPENED. THE RESOLUTION CALLS FOR A PUBLIC HEARING AT THE COUNCIL’S AUGUST 10TH COUNCIL MEETING AT 3 P.M.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution:

RESOLUTION OF INTENT

A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE INTENTION OF THE

CITY COUNCIL TO CONSIDER CLOSING

AN UNOPENED PORTION OF MCGEHEE STREET

WHEREAS, G.S. 160A-299 authorizes the City Council to close public streets and alleys; and

WHEREAS, the City Council considers it advisable to conduct a public hearing for the purpose of giving consideration to close an unopened portion of McGehee Street.    

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council that:

(1) A public hearing will be held at 3:00 P.M. on Wednesday, August 10, 2011, in City Hall Council Chambers, 230 West Morehead Street, to consider a resolution to close an undeveloped/unopened portion of McGehee Street.  The right of way is approximately 40 feet wide and 120 feet long and is further described as:

Beginning at a point at the southeast corner of the intersection of rights of way of McGehee Street (formerly Pine Street) and Ashe Street, said point also being the northwest corner of Lot 37 of the Race Track Property, R.P. Richardson, Jr. Estate as recorded in Map Book 2, Page 37 in the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, thence southerly with the eastern margin of McGehee Street 120 feet more or less to a point, said point being the southern end of said street, said point being the southwest corner of Lot 34 of the afore mentioned plat, said point also being in the northern lot line of Lot 13 on plat Revised Portion of Pennrose Park as recorded in Map Book 7, Page 78 in the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, thence westerly along the southern margin of said street and the northern lot line of Lot 13 of the aforementioned plat 40 feet more or less to a point, said point being the southwest corner of said street in the northern lot line of Lot 13, said point also being the southeast corner of Lot 45 of the Race Track Property R. P. Richardson, Jr. Estate in Map Book 2 Page 37, thence northerly along the western margin of McGehee Street 120 feet more or less to a point said point being the northeast corner of Lot 48 and the southeast corner of lot 49 of the Race Track Property, thence easterly, crossing said street 40 feet more or less to the point of beginning and being that unopened portion of McGehee Street (formerly Pine Street) that lies south of the southern margin of Ashe Street and being 40 feet more or less wide and 120 feet more or less long.
(2)
The City Clerk is hereby directed to publish this Resolution of Intent once a week for four successive weeks in The Reidsville Review.

(3) The City Clerk is further directed to transmit by registered or certified mail to each owner of property abutting upon that portion of said street a copy of this Resolution of Intent.

(4)
The City Clerk is further directed to cause adequate notices of this Resolution of Intent and the scheduled public hearing to be posted as required by G.S. 160A-299.

This the 13th day of July, 2011.

/s/__________________________________

    James K. Festerman

Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_________________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC

          City Clerk 

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION IN OPPOSITION TO A PROPOSED LANDFILL OUTSIDE THE CITY OF EDEN.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution:

RESOLUTION IN OPPOSITION OF PROPOSED LANDFILL

WHEREAS, the Whitt Family Farms LLC owns a 1,750 acre tract of land located immediately adjacent to the extraterritorial jurisdiction of the City of Eden, said tract of land containing four miles of frontage on the Dan River, including numerous wetland areas and intermittent streams that drain into the Dan River; and

WHEREAS, said tract of land is also located 11,074 feet from the City of Eden raw water intake site, this being the intake for the public drinking water supply site, located on the Dan River; and

WHEREAS, PBK Holdings, LLC has applied to the County of Rockingham for a Special Use Permit for the purpose of constructing and operating a private Modern Regional Landfill and Recycling Center on a maximum of 350 acres of the 1,750 acre tract owned by Whitt Family Farms, LLC; and 
WHEREAS, said application proposes that the landfill facility site be located within the Dan River Water Supply Watershed Protected Area and the proposed cells be located approximately 200 feet from the floodway and as close as 500 feet to the Dan River; and
WHEREAS, said application proposes that the landfill facility would receive municipal household waste primarily from counties within a 60-mile radius, with additional specified waste coming from other states; and

WHEREAS, said application proposes for the entrance to the landfill facility to be located on Harrington Highway located in the City of Eden with a maximum of 500 trucks a day entering and exiting the facility; and
WHEREAS, the City Council desires to publicly declare its strong opposition to the proposed landfill facility; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council for the City of Reidsville, that it is strongly opposed to the proposed Modern Regional Landfill and Recycling Center because of the potential harm to the Dan River, including public drinking water supply, the location of the landfill being in a protected watershed and its proximity to the flood plain, the negative effect on the quality of life of our citizens, the negative effect on the economy and the ability of the City of Eden and Rockingham County to attract new industry and maintain its current industrial base, and for the potential addition of 500 trucks along Harrington Highway and other highways in Rockingham County.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 13th day of July, 2011.

CITY OF REIDSVILLE

By: /s/________________________________________  

      James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________________________________

         Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION FOR APPROVAL OF LOCAL WATER SUPPLY PLAN.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution:
RESOLUTION FOR APPROVAL of LOCAL WATER SUPPLY PLAN

WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute 143-355(l) requires that each unit of local government that provides public water services or plans to provides such services shall, either individually or together with other such units of local government, prepare and submit a Local Water Supply Plan; and

WHEREAS, as required by the statute and in the interest of sound local planning, a Local Water Supply  Plan for the City of Reidsville, has been developed and submitted to the City Council for approval; and

WHEREAS, the City Council finds that the Local Water Supply Plan is in accordance with the provisions of North Carolina General Statue 143-355(l) and that it will provide appropriate guidance for the future management of water supplies for the City of Reidsville, as well as useful information to the Department of Environment and Natural Resources for the development of a state water supply plan as required by statue;

NOW, THEREFOR, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville that the Local Water Supply Plan entitled, LOCAL WATER SUPPLY PLAN – Reidsville dated 2007, is hereby approved and submitted to the Department of Environment and Natural Resources, Division of Water Resources; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council intends that this plan shall be revised to reflect changes in relevant data and projections at least once every five years or as otherwise requested by the Department, in accordance with the statute and sound planning advice.

This the 13th day of July, 2011
	Name:
	James K. Festerman

	Title:
	Mayor

	Signature:
	/s/


- End of Consent Agenda -
PROCLAMATION:
RECOGNIZING “INDEPENDENT RETAILERS WEEK” IN REIDSVILLE JULY 17-23, 2011.
In noting the proclamation, Mayor Festerman announced that “Independent Retailers Week” is July 17-23, 2011. Although no one was present to accept the proclamation, the Mayor stated that it will be passed along to the proper people. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A PROPOSED REZONING APPLICATION TO REZONE PROPERTY KNOWN AS ASHCROFT COMMONS AT 1403-1435 FREEWAY DRIVE FROM NEIGHBORHOOD BUSINESS TO HIGHWAY BUSINESS. THE APPLICATION WAS SUBMITTED BY JOHNS M. MARTIN FOR THE PROPERTY OWNED BY ASHCROFT COMMONS, LLC.
In making the staff report, Interim Community Development Director Donna Setliff explained that the owners of Ashcroft Commons, 1403-1435 Freeway Drive, are asking that the property be rezoned from Neighborhood Business (NB) to Highway Business (HB). She said that the properties to the north, south and east are developed and zoned HB while the land immediately west is zoned Residential-12. This property is a mixture of single family, townhomes and is currently undeveloped, she said.
Setliff noted that Ashcroft Commons is developed as a multi-business center with a variety of uses, including retail, offices, hair salon, dance studio and restaurants. She said the rezoning will not affect the physical character of the business center; however, the type of permitted uses allowed will be expanded. The building will limit some uses such as convenience stores and gas stations, she said.
Setliff did note that this is the only parcel zoned NB that fronts Freeway Drive so this rezoning would make the properties there consistent. The rezoning is compatible with the City’s Comprehensive Plan, which encourages small businesses, she added.

Setliff said that staff recommends the rezoning and that the Planning Board unanimously concurred.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:07 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the rezoning? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wanted to speak in opposition. Again, no one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:08 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tom Balsley then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to rezone this area of Ashcroft Commons to Highway Business. 

CONSIDERATION OF A PROPOSED TEXT AMENDMENT (T2011-2) AMENDING ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS, SECTION 2, TABLE OF PERMITTED USES, NOTE 10, NOTES TO THE TABLE OF PERMITTED USES OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE. 
In making the staff report, Interim Community Development Director Setliff explained that Todd Thorpe has submitted an application for a text amendment to amend the City’s Zoning Ordinance pertaining to flea markets. She said that currently flea markets are allowed in Highway Business with development criteria that state that the property must be a minimum of four acres in size. Mr. Thorpe previously had requested that the criteria be lowered to a three-acre minimum because, according to his application, his property is 3.5 acres, she added.
Setliff said that when such requests are made, staff researches trends in other communities. She said she looked at 11 different Zoning Ordinances from other communities across the state. Four of the 11 didn’t list flea markets as a permitted use while one listed flea markets as a prohibited use, she continued. One community allowed flea markets by right in commercial districts while another allowed them in their industrial zones. Four allowed them by Conditional Use Permit, which is basically the same as Reidsville’s Special Use Permit, she said, adding that they had very restrictive criteria to locate in their areas.
The Interim Community Development Director stated that while flea markets are not aesthetically pleasing, they do serve a purpose for the buyer, seller and property owner. Much of the City’s Highway Business zoning is along Freeway Drive, which abuts residential property so staff must not only look out for businesses but also residential uses along Freeway Drive that back up to commercial zones. Per our Zoning Ordinance, the City does require that a building must be located there and operating, she added. 

Setliff said that if someone is looking for a piece of property, they must have enough land that has a building on it, parking for inside and outside sales and an outside sales area; therefore, it still needs a significant amount of property. She pointed to the overflow parking along US 29 leading into Greensboro where a flea market is located as an example of some issues that can arise. The Eden flea market experiences the same issues at times when vehicles park along a side street. The Eden site is 5.3 acres in density, she said.

Setliff said there was a lot of discussion at the Planning Board meeting about how much land was available along Freeway Drive and its suitability for flea markets, including which properties have a building on it. She noted that Freeway Drive is the City’s primarily zoned Highway Business district. Planning Board members considered several different things, but they agreed that some kind of land density standard needs to be set, she said. The Planning Board considered recommending a Special Use Permit process be required if the density was reduced to three acres. The board finally voted to recommend a text amendment changing the density for flea markets to 3.5 acres, which Mr. Thorpe verbally agreed to at the Planning Board meeting, Setliff said. She added that the text amendment she has attached includes the 3.5-acre minimum.
Councilman Rucker asked Setliff if the City doesn’t have enough staff to bring this to Council before it happens? He said it appears these people go ahead and do it and then staff brings it to Council. He asked if we don’t have enough staff to check on things like this? He said there is no need to bring this to Council because it’s already done and out there. It’s been there for a while, he said. The Councilman said that we need everything in Reidsville we can get and that he was fine with flea markets, but questioned why do they bring it to us because it’s already been there. He said he felt this was a “waste of paper and waste of time” discussing it now, at least that’s what he thinks. He said this had happened in another instance as well. “Why should staff bring it to us?” he questioned.

Councilwoman Zdanski stated that the Council has to approve the text amendment. Councilman Rucker said that whether Council approved it or not, the business has been out there before, way before. Councilwoman Zdanski said she was not disputing what he was saying, but she asked what the alternative would be.
City Manager Michael Pearce said that in defense of Ms. Setliff and staff, Mr. Thorpe appeared before the Planning Board and requested this. He said he was not in operation even though staff asked him that pointedly. Staff had questioned him that they had seen the tables out there to which he replied, he was just setting them out there to see if they fit. At that point, he was only operating on the weekends, Pearce said, and if the City started getting complaints about that, they can look into whether he was operating or not. Pearce said he was not happy with this either, when people come to us and start their business before they get approval. He said if Council were to deny this today, staff would be bringing to Council a civil citation asking Thorpe to stop that business. The City Manager said he had not found out until the last week or so that Mr. Thorpe had been operating although he has not seen it himself. Pearce said that staff doesn’t have the authority to stop him automatically, but they can start the civil citation process at the next meeting. Again, he said he was not happy with it, and it puts staff in a very awkward situation.
Councilwoman Zdanski reminded them all that the Planning Board had unanimously recommended the text amendment, but Mayor Festerman stressed that is just a recommendation. The Mayor said he himself had seen that the gentleman is open and people there making purchases.

Pearce told Council that the City doesn’t have the authority to tell the person to shut down, but we have the Civil Citation process for when businesses open illegally. He again said if Council does not approve this text amendment today, staff would be coming back and asking for permission to begin the civil citation process at the next meeting, citing him for operating illegally. Pearce said the gentleman is on record saying he was not open; therefore, he lied to staff and to Planning Board. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said the Saturday after the Planning Board met, he was open.
Setliff stressed that the applicant was told he could not open the flea market until the text amendment went through. She said that came up when he came in to apply for a thrift store at that same location. Mr. Thorpe was advised he had to have four acres, she said, and he came in the next week to put in the text amendment request. She reiterated that he was aware of it from the very beginning.
Pearce said staff could feel more empowered to tell applicants that if they start businesses before getting permission from Council, they would probably get a more unfriendly response from Council.  Mayor Festerman said if anyone disagrees with this, they should let them know. He said that was his feeling although, they shouldn’t be able to run “roughshod” over the City’s ordinances, which is not fair to those citizens who abide by them. 
The Mayor said he supports these types of businesses because he feels they cut down on yard sales. He asked Setliff about her research and those that don’t allow them at all. Setliff said four communities do not list them as permitted uses so, when that happens, automatically, no, they’re not permitted and a text amendment would have to be done to allow them.  She added that there was one community that said outright they were a prohibited use. The Mayor said staff probably didn’t ask the question but he’d like to know if those cities had yard sales. She indicated that was not asked.
Councilwoman Zdanski asked if there was any kind of ordinance or verbiage related to the kind of signage they have to have at the front of the business. Setliff said our ordinances only speak to the size and height of the signs but not to making them “pretty.” Setliff said it does speak to the signs being in disrepair. Councilman Turner asked if they could make it a condition of a Conditional Use Permit that the business have a sign other than a piece of plywood? Setliff noted that this is not a CUP situation but a text amendment. The only thing before Council today is to reduce the acreage requirement from 4 acres to 3.5 acres, she said.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he understood the gentleman wanted Council to bring it up at this meeting so he could begin his business as soon as he could so what can we do at this point? Pearce again said Council could deny it. Setliff said if the Council denies it, it would be a zoning violation and staff would be back before Council to ask permission to issue a civil citation, which is a $100 a day fine. Pearce said he would go further than that and if the Council denies it, staff could ask permission from Council today to start the process.
Mayor Festerman said he wasn’t sure he wanted to go that far today, but he said Council wants staff to be diligent in the enforcement of this type of thing. He said it is not fair to those who abide by the regulations and for these applicants to run roughshod over staff. He said it was very frustrating for staff, and Setliff agreed, adding that it was especially when staff had already spoken with them and they continue to do it.

Councilman Henderson asked if the ordinances could not be revised to address the operating issue and sign matter. Setliff said the operating situation can be addressed by the civil citation process which is already in place, but she noted that staff still has to bring it before Council before civil citations can be issued so that does prolong staff being able to do much at one point. Pearce stated that they may revisit the section of the Zoning Ordinance for those seeking text amendments or Special Use Permits or some type of permission from City Council to help the applicants understand what might happen if they begin a business prior to receiving permission. He said he wasn’t quite sure what staff would do but there might be some kind of language that could be put in there to help the applicants understand we don’t want them to do that. He said staff could work on that. 
Mayor Festerman said the applicants are already in violation so does staff really need authority from the Council? Pearce said no, but the way the civil citation procedure is right now, staff has to come to City Council and this is our first opportunity to come before Council since the applicant started up his business. It is a lengthy process, he said, and it was built into the civil citation process so that Council would be aware of these types of violations so that staff didn’t have the authority to go out and automatically start fining people who are in violation. He said the process has served us well, but now it might be time to revisit it since it is lengthy and time consuming. City Manager Pearce said he agreed with the Mayor that this flea market at this location is a good thing, but it is just how the applicant went about it. Councilman Turner said it was not only the way he went about it, but also the “slap happy” way he put the tables and signage out. He said we want good businesses, but the applicant could improve on this situation some.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:25 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in support of the text amendment. No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition, and again, no one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 3:25 p.m.
Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-1 vote with Councilman Turner in opposition, to approve the text amendment.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2011-2
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS

SECTION 2, TABLE OF PERMITTED USES 
NOTE 10, NOTES TO THE TABLE OF PERMITTED USES
OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article V, Section 2, Note 10, Notes to the Table of Permitted Uses is amended to change the acreage requirement to three and one-half (3.5) acres.    All other requirements of Note 10 will remain as written.

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



      JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk 
- End of Public Hearings -
CONSIDERATION OF A RESOLUTION OPPOSING MERGER OF ROCKINGHAM COMMUNITY COLLEGE WITH ANOTHER COMMUNITY COLLEGE.
Mayor Festerman prefaced this discussion by noting that a study group met for several months and decided it might be feasible to merge some of the community colleges together, one of which is Rockingham Community College (RCC). He said he was greatly concerned about this so he met with Dr. Michael Helmick, President of RCC, at his office. The Mayor said he came away from that meeting even more concerned and asked Dr. Helmick to come to the Council meeting and share any concerns he has with our board. The Mayor introduced the new RCC President, who has been here about four months and is a resident of Reidsville.
Dr. Helmick shared with Council some updated information. He talked of the report by a legislative committee to determine the feasibility of consolidating community colleges in order to save money on upper level services. The report concentrated on saving some administrative costs as well as purchasing functions. Most at the community colleges are not concerned about the merging of the purchasing functions since that is already done on the state level anyway, he continued. However, they do take exception on whether it is economically viable to take a community college like RCC and merge it with a larger community college, such as Guilford Technical Community College. In RCC’s case, it would either be GTCC or Alamance Community College, he said. 
The legislative group arbitrarily drew the line at 3,000 budgeted FTE (full time students) and RCC is at 2,478or approximately 600 less full-time students than the figure to be able to maintain our college. He cited as an exception Tri-County Community College, which is less than 3,000 students but not within 30 miles of another community college.

What it would do locally is merge RCC’s administrative services with those of another college, Dr. Helmick said. He cited several such positions, such as Human Resources Director and Director of Finance, where interaction with students will be lost. Some of the institutional research functions would also go away. The buildings would remain, but the bigger impact would be on things not considered in the report like program offerings that would be diminished from what they are now. He explained how RCC students are guaranteed to be able to finish a degree program once it has started, regardless of whether attendance numbers diminish, but if there is a merger, due to economies of scale, the student may have to go to GTCC’s Jamestown campus, for example, to finish their degree. He said it is hard enough to get students to travel from Eden to Wentworth, and that transportation methods are being looked at. He also talked of the effect on the RCC Foundation, including the possible loss of scholarship monies. The community would not only lose the economic impact of these administrative level salaries, but Dr. Helmick also noted the volunteerism, etc. that these college leaders undertake in the local community.
Dr. Helmick said that the Joint Education Legislative Review Committee will now get it, he noted. The legislation has jumped the first hurdle, he said, noting that they had a representative at that meeting and those committee members don’t seem to understand the impact on the rural campuses. He said we could lose the identity of the local community college system.
Councilwoman Zdanski asked Dr. Helmick if he has a list of committee members the Council can contact? He replied that he will need to get them the new list. He noted that they had been told the committee would meet on July 19 but that group landed up meeting today. The committee met and unanimously moved it on to the next step, he said.

The Councilwoman said she would also like a copy of the community college system’s mission statement or its charter stating the community college concept so that she could refer to that when speaking with committee members. Dr. Helmick said he would get Council a copy of the charter and a list of the new committee members. Again, he said he felt the committee did not understand the impact this will have on the rural community colleges.

There was a brief discussion about what has been fueling this situation. Dr. Helmick said he and his counterparts cannot figure out who is doing this. He said this report estimated savings would be about $300,000 per institution or a total of $5 million overall in the college community system as colleges are reduced from 58 to 43.
Discussion returned to the importance of the Foundation as well as the impact having a local community college has on economic recruitment. Mayor Festerman said all of the local municipalities should be able to agree that such a merger would not be good for Rockingham County. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asserted that Rockingham County is splintered and diverse, but RCC is a cohesive force that brings us all together. He said he would hate to see us lose that.

Councilwoman Zdanski talked of the impact the community college had on her life when she came to the area. The Council members and Dr. Helmick continued to discuss the college’s effect on the local economy and economic development and recruitment.  Having such an institution also helps in terms of training, etc., it was noted, and the County will suffer if this merger takes place.

Dr. Helmick encouraged Council members to talk to their legislators and send emails. He noted that Rep. Bryan Holloway is the area’s representative, and he voted to let it go forward. He said he has spoken with Senator Phil Berger Sr. and Representative Bert Jones, both of which are supportive of their efforts against the merger. Dr. Helmick said Senator Berger assured him that the issue won’t go anywhere in the Senate.
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Resolution.
The Resolution as approved follows:

A RESOLUTION OPPOSING MERGER OF ROCKINGHAM COMMUNITY COLLEGE WITH ANOTHER COMMUNITY COLLEGE
WHEREAS, it is incumbent upon the citizens of a democratic and free society to provide educational opportunities for its populace; and

WHEREAS, the lawmakers of this State and the citizens of Rockingham County jointly recognized these responsibilities in 1963 in the creation of Rockingham Community College; and
WHEREAS, community colleges are governed by local boards of trustees and maintain strong relationships with the areas they serve so they can be responsive to the needs of their areas; and

WHEREAS, Rockingham Community College has served the needs of the citizens of this county and surrounding area for more than 45 years by providing educational, economic development, and cultural opportunities; and 

WHEREAS, a report to the North Carolina General Assembly's Joint Legislative Program Evaluation Oversight Committee has called for merger of community college campuses with 3,000 or less budgeted full-time equivalent enrollment and consolidation of up to 15 smaller community colleges within a 30-mile radius of a larger community college; and

WHEREAS, such a merger would have devastating effects upon Rockingham Community College and the people it serves, with such effects including but not limited to a loss of identity for the institution, reductions in the number of new and existing programs offered, a reduction in response time to local programming needs, a hampering of economic development, and a reduction in financial contributions to the RCC Foundation; and

WHEREAS, such mergers among community colleges are expected to save only $5.1 million, an amount hardly comparable to the loss of financial support and other assistance from the community; and

WHEREAS, despite limited funding, North Carolina’s community colleges are efficient and effective institutions and continually strive to become more efficient in providing an educated workforce in this state.

BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED that the Reidsville City Council hereby joins in efforts to oppose any merger or consolidation of Rockingham Community College with any other community college.

This the 13th day of July, 2011.

/s/______________________________________

JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR

________________________________

__________________________________

TOM BALSLEY, MAYOR PRO-TEM
COUNCILMAN RICHARD JOHNSON

_________________________________
__________________________________

COUNCILMAN JOHN HENDERSON 
COUNCILMAN GEORGE O. RUCKER

__________________________________
__________________________________

COUNCILMAN W. CLARK TURNER 
COUNCILWOMAN JOAN ZDANSKI

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk                                               (SEAL)
CONSIDERATION OF PETITIONS FOR WATER AND SEWER ASSESSMENTS FOR STATE STREET AS REQUESTED BY DONNA MCGEHEE. 
In making the staff report, Interim Community Development Director Setliff explained that staff had received two petitions for water and sewer for State Street. Both petitions at 79% meet the frontage requirements but do not meet the requirement of property owner signatures. The City’s policy states that at least 51% of the property owners must sign the petition, but the two petitions involve four parcels of land and only two have signed, Setliff said.
Setliff said staff is bringing the petitions to Council for consideration even though they do not meet the requirements at the request of petitioner Donna McGehee. Setliff added that running water and sewer here does not benefit any of the other property owners, just Mrs. McGehee’s property. If Council should decide to go forward, there is a preliminary assessment resolution which calls for a public hearing at Council’s August 10th meeting, she said.
Setliff added that the petitioner, Mrs. McGehee, is not the property owner. She is purchasing the property owned by Faye Cayton, who did sign the petition, she said. The Mayor asked Setliff if she had any conversations with these other residents? Setliff said she has not.
Setliff said that staff had told Ms. McGehee that there is the option of having an engineer come in and design a line with the total expense falling on her. This led briefly into a discussion by Council of a situation several years ago when such a project did not benefit the other neighbors and had to be denied. Setliff explained that Ms. McGehee, who is in the audience, is relocating a house onto the property and may speak to that later. Pearce stated that she also has the option of paying a neighbor’s assessment to get beyond the 51% requirement.
During the discussion, the availability of water and sewer from other projects was noted. Setliff said the two neighbors who have not signed are both served by Elm Street water and sewer.

The petitioner, Donna McGehee, came forward. She noted that she was purchasing the land owned by Faye Cayton. She explained that she went to both property owners and told them they would pay their expenses. Mrs. McGehee said they indicated they wouldn’t sign unless she had some type of agreement drawn up by the City. City officials indicated that the agreement should not be drawn up by the City but Mrs. McGehee would have to undertake getting that done.

The Mayor told Mrs. McGehee he hoped she could understand the predicament Council is in. According to Section 10-101 of the City’s Code of Ordinances, right now the petition is a mute question, he said.

City Attorney Bill McLeod offered to explain to Mrs. McGehee what needs to be done, such as drawing up a simple contract with some of her neighbors.
Council members expressed regret that they could not help Mrs. McGehee but they noted that their hands are tied unless she can work out something with her neighbors.

No action was taken.

CONSIDERATION OF CLOSE-OUT FUNDING FOR THE NORTH SCALES STREET PROJECT. 
City Manager Pearce noted that he had previously reported to Council that he may have to come back for additional funding as needed for the North Scales Street improvement project. Engineering projects on these older streets is not a perfect science because of the uncertainty of where sewer and water lines are located, including the depth of the lines, Pearce indicated.
Pearce said the project has also been hampered for other reasons, including the discovery of an AT&T underground trunk line that meant a storm sewer line had to be relocated. Each time a new hole is made as they look for sewer lines, those holes have to be refilled that day, he added.
The City Manager said an additional $200,000 is needed to close out this project, including $30,000 for landscaping for the roundabout and the west side of the street. He said there will be some investment cash left over at the end of the project, about $25,000, which will be rolled back into the project, thereby lowering the entire amount needed. However, initially, the City will need $200,000 for the project, he indicated. Attached Council members will find a Budget Ordinance Amendment and a Capital Project Ordinance, Pearce noted.

Mayor Festerman reminded them that local company, Whiteridge, has donated mailboxes for the street as well. It was noted that there will be no additional costs for putting in the mailboxes if City employees are used.

Councilman Turner asked if they were still shooting for the August 7th deadline? Pearce said yes, but they always add an additional 7-14 days to that deadline, but he would be holding their hand to the fire.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 1 which appropriates $200,000 from the Undesignated Fund Balance to the North Scales Street project, and the Capital Project Ordinance.

The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 1
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to transfer funds to the North Scales Street Capital Project Fund;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $200,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4930-9807, Transfer to North Scales Street Capital Project Fund, be increased by $200,000.00.
This the 13th day of July, 2011.

                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

Angela G. Stadler, CMC

City Clerk
The Capital Project Ordinance as approved follows:

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE

AMENDMENT - NORTH SCALES STREET IMPROVEMENTS

WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute 159-13.2 authorizes the establishment of a Capital Project Fund to account for expenses and revenues that are likely to extend beyond a single fiscal year; and


WHEREAS, it is the desire of the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville to appropriate funds to amend the capital project established for improvements to North Scales Street on May 9, 2007;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:


Section 1.
That the following revenue for this project is hereby amended:


51-3988-0000
Transfer from General Fund
$  
200,000


Section 2.
The following line item of expenditures is hereby amended:


51-4510-5940
Construction
$   
200,000


Section 3.
The City Manager is hereby granted all necessary authority to carry out this project, including the approval of payment requests as earned under approved contracts, the acquisition of land, rights–of-way and easements, to approve change orders in each contract, and to transfer funds from the established Contingency Fund to cover such change orders and cost overruns.

This the 13th day of July, 2011.






/s/_________________________________







          James K. Festerman









Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________________________


Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments.

Mayoral Appointment to New Housing Authority.

Mayor Festerman announced that he has appointed Mary Beth Powell to the New Reidsville Housing Authority following the untimely death of Authority member Clara Gunn. He noted that Powell is a local realtor and should be an excellent member of the Authority board.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Condition of Water.

Bishop Alphonse Nicholson of 3216 Ballymena Drive, Reidsville, came forward to ask about the condition of the water in his neighborhood. He asked if it is safe to drink or take a bath in.
Mayor Festerman, noting that Council members usually do not respond during the public comments portion of the meeting, asked the City Manager to answer the Bishop. City Manager Pearce said that the Fire Department is currently flushing out water lines around the City, which is done annually to check lines and hydrants. This is done due to the buildup of sediment as well as the alum that is used to treat the water at the Water Treatment Plant, he noted. The sediment and alum build up on the sides of the water lines, he continued. However, the City Manager said the water is safe to drink. He said the City has been looking at possibilities to eliminate this, but the expense has precluded us from doing that. 
Bishop Nicholson asked about the odor. Pearce said the odor is part of that and will go away, but it is not harmful. The Bishop said residents have been experiencing the problems with the water for about a month now. It was noted that once or twice a year the lake turns over but right now, the culprit is the hydrant flushing.

Mayor Festerman pointed out that NCDENR constantly checks municipalities’ water and checks the safety of the water.
Downtown Project proposed.

Ms. Deborah Mansfield of 240 Palm Road, Reidsville, came forward. She noted that she has been a citizen here all of her life and she thanked City Council for all the work done on the downtown area.

Ms. Mansfield discussed her proposed plans to purchase the building at 228 Gilmer Street from the City, renovate it and turn it into an old-timey general store. She talked of selling seventh generation green products, exotic spices and herbs as well as vegetables and fruits not in season locally. She would renovate the front of the building to make it look like an old general store, she said, and as her business grows, she will work on the rest of the building. She indicated she would like to purchase the building by the downtown festival in the fall. The Mayor wished her good luck and said he appreciated her kind words.
The public comments portion of the meeting was then closed.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.  
Thank you to Council.

In making his staff report, City Manager Pearce thanked Council for appointing him City Manager. He noted that following Kelly Almond is no easy task. He thanked the citizens and City staff for their support, and said he never expected the kind of support that he has received. He said it has helped make the transition easy, and he appreciates the opportunity. 

Setliff appointed Interim Community Development Director.

Pearce announced that he has appointed Donna Setliff as Interim Community Development Director, noting that she had stepped into his shoes while he has been downstairs. He said he was thankful for her experience and knowledge.
Housing Inspections.
Pearce noted that the City has been able to do housing inspections on rental properties once every three years or when new renters came in. Code inspectors have been able to get into problem rentals and renters have appreciated it, he said. 
A new law that has been passed recently has changed everything, he explained. The City has suspended its triennial inspections as we try to get a grip on how this new law is going to work, the City Manager continued. Under the new law, there must be probable cause before an inspection can be done. Pearce said, and staff is not sure what that means to our inspections program. He said it is very confusing.

The law may allow cities to declare particular areas for concentrated housing inspections, the City Manager noted. The School of Government and the NC League of Municipalities will be supplying us with more information as it becomes available, he indicated.
Pearce said we should learn more in the next month or two. He said he asked Setliff to stay for any questions.

Mayor Festerman said he is disappointed that the State chose to do this. He said these inspections are necessary due to absentee landlords. Pearce said he thinks the legislators were only hearing from well-heeled landlords.

Councilwoman Zdanski complimented Setliff for explaining so well in her memo the issue. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 

Pearce noted that inspectors will have to rely on evidence seen from the outside of the rental unit. The Mayor noted that tenants are often afraid to complain. Councilman Turner asserted that they don’t listen to us in Raleigh and are putting more and more restrictions on cities.

Pearce also added that the City will lose about $43,000 in monies from privilege license fees from these rentals.

Election District Preclearance.

City Manager Pearce said he had just found out from the US Justice Department that they have approved the City’s new election districts. The City has received a preclearance letter from the Justice Department, he added.  He also noted that the filing period for the upcoming election begins August 5 at noon. Filing for the four positions will end in two weeks and can be done in Wentworth, he noted.
Freeway Drive Pump Station.
Pearce reported that NCDOT is asking the City to approve an agreement for them to enter or work on the existing Freeway Drive Pump Station property. They need permission before doing work on the site as NCDOT prepares for the widening of Freeway Drive. NCDOT was asking to get this permission before July 25th.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the agreement. (A COPY OF THE AGREEMENT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela Stadler announced the following appointment:

Reidsville Appearance Commission  --  Albert Carlton Johnson of 1415 Brookwood Drive, Reidsville, was unanimously appointed to the board. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Henderson – The Councilman reported from the Human Relations Commission that Rockingham County has more homeless than any of the surrounding counties but is trying to come up with a solution to that problem. The Chamber of Commerce has been interviewing several people to replace Beth Simmons, he noted, and something might be known by the next Council meeting. 
Councilman Turner – The Councilman expressed his gratitude that Ricky Loye provided fireworks at the Lake Reidsville celebration. He suggested a letter or a “pat on the back” should be given to Loye.

Councilman Johnson – The Councilman noted that the Reidsville Community Pool Association did not meet. He then said he wanted to publicly thank everyone for their prayers and cards during the recent passing of his aunt, Gloria Wilson Horne. He said she will be missed.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Planning Board information has already been mentioned and the minutes are in the agenda packet, he noted.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor noted that he had written a letter congratulating the City of Eden on winning the All-America City Award.

Councilman Rucker – The Councilman said he had talked with Ricky Loye and thanked him for his hard work and the money he spent on the Independence Day celebration.

Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman said that the Historic Preservation Commission did not meet on June 21 since several members were out of town. The Appearance Commission met on June 23, and the items discussed are in the agenda packets, she noted. She explained that the Men’s Garden Club had disbanded and offered its rose garden to the City, which accepted it. The Appearance Commission is taking it over. The Commission heard a report about the improvements on North Scales Street and discussed the various work programs. The Day Surgery group at the hospital has taken over a Pride & Participation spot, she stated. The Appearance group will not meet in July, she added. 
Councilwoman Zdanski talked of how good the 4th celebration, and Mayor Festerman said it was believed to be the largest crowd ever. He asked about revenues from the event, and City Manager Pearce said he would check into that.
MOVE TO FIRST-FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM FOR A CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO G.S. 143-318.11(A)(4) TO DISCUSS AN ECONOMIC PROSPECT.
Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to go into closed session to discuss an economic prospect.

Upon return from closed session, City Manager Pearce asked the Council about a few other items.

Employee Loyalty Bonuses.
The City Manager stated that there was apparently some confusion about the amount of the loyalty bonuses that were approved for staff at a previous meeting. Councilman Rucker had wanted each employee to net $500 rather than getting a check for $500 with taxes taken out of it. Finance Director Chris Phillips discussed how the amounts employees received was determined and explained how employees could be given another $150.00 to reach the $500.00 threshold.
Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson, to make it so that employees get another $150.00.

Phillips outlined how this could be done. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked how this would be communicated to employees, and it was decided that a letter or memo stating that it was the intent of Council for each employee to get $500.00 would be sent out with the check.

Mayor Festerman asked what would be the additional cost to the City? Pearce said it would be about $22,000-23,000.

The motion passed unanimously in a 6-0 vote. (Councilman Turner had to leave during the closed session for a previous engagement.)
Shirts for Council Members.

It was noted that some of the Council members’ shirts with the “Live Simply. Think Big” logo are in disrepair. It was agreed that Council members could get an additional shirt, within reason.

MOTION TO ADJOURN.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:18 p.m.







___________________________________







   James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

______________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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